Meconopsis Group – September 1998

Summary Report of the Inaugural Meeting

Evelyn Stevens and Mervyn Kessell (Joint Group Co-ordinators)
(This report was not distributed to members)

The Meconopsis Group held a successful day-long inaugural meeting at the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh on 12th September. It is widely recognised that there is much confusion over the naming and nomenclature of the perennial blue meconopsis in cultivation and the purpose for which the Meconopsis Group has been formed is to attempt to clarify these issues. However, it was agreed at the meeting that at a later time it would be desirable to extend the remit of the Group to investigate problems concerning other members of the genus.

About 80 people have joined the Group and seventy attended the inaugural meeting. The meeting was chaired by Mervyn Kessell, and a varied programme of talks was presented. Ron McBeath set the scene by giving an hour-long talk on all the species of Meconopsis as he has seen them growing in the wild - Ron also included a few slides of plants photographed by Anne Chambers.

Members had been sent a questionnaire concerning the meconopsis they grow. An analysis of the answers received from around 60 of the members was presented by Evelyn Stevens. She also spoke briefly categorising the problems she has identified with regard to the naming of the various perennial blue meconopsis in cultivation.

James Cobb then gave a thought-provoking and erudite talk on the botanical problems involved in naming the plants of concern to the Group, followed by Cameron Carmichael talking about his researches into the histories of the various introductions of Meconopsis betonicifolia and M. grandis from the wild since the first collection of M. betonicifolia by Pere Delavay in 1886.

Peter Cox gave a short talk on the variation which occurs in meconopsis as seen growing in the wild, illustrated with reference to M. horridula and M. simplicifolia, photographed by himself and his son Kenneth. Variation, but this time in cultivation, was also the theme of the talk by Margaret and Henry Taylor. The range in variations which can occur in meconopsis when hybridised in cultivation were illustrated, as over a number of years they have experimented by hand-pollinating meconopsis in attempts to improve on existing plants.

Two talks given by David Tattersfield and Mike Swift were about some of the problem areas in the naming of meconopsis.

David Tattersfield, “stuck his neck” out by arguing convincingly that “M. grandis ‘GS600’ does not exist” as it is highly unlikely that plants still exist in cultivation that derive directly from this original collection of seeds by George Sherriff in 1934, or their vegetative propagules. Therefore present-day plants should not be named Meconopsis grandis GS600 nor M. GS600.
Mike Swift cast light on the apparent existence in horticulture of both sterile and fertile forms of M. ‘Crewdson Hybrids.’ He explained that true ‘Crewdson Hybrids’, a hybrid found by Mrs Cecily Crewdson in her garden before the last war, and named by her, is sterile. But there has also been a false, fertile form in cultivation for many years with the same name, and which is also very desirable: this Mike Swift has nick-named for the moment as M. ‘Crewdson Hybrids’ (“impostor”).

Mike Swift also recounted the story of the origin of Meconopsis ‘Lingholm’. This is a fertile strain of M. x sheldonii which has become well-known in recent years and which had its origin in a sterile hybrid some time in the early 1970’s (see “The Rock Garden” January 1998, vol XXV  pp. 399-402 - an article by Evelyn Stevens). Hugh McAllister presented to the Group a written paper on his very recent investigation into the number of chromosomes in Meconopsis ‘Lingholm’. He has found that it is probably the case that there was a doubling up of the chromosomes in the sterile hybrid which thus produced the new fertile species. If this is confirmed this will be an example of allopolyploidy (the formation of new species by doubling up of the chromosome number in hybrids between two, or more, different species) which is very common in plants.

Ian Christie then spoke on commercial aspects of meconopsis growing. He elaborated on the conflicting interests of the large-scale grower to produce just “a blue poppy” in quantity to satisfy the needs of the general gardener and those of the specialist nurseryman and specialist gardener who are interested in the variety of clones and cultivars. Ian Christie maintained that in both cases, but for different reasons, commerce raises its ugly head. Ian concluded by expressing the hope that the work of the Group would lead to the agreed naming of a limited number of distinct and good forms and that in time there would be uniformity in naming from nursery to nursery both country and worldwide.

The day’s presentations concluded with two short talks given by Dick Fulcher and Tom Shearer. Dick Fulcher showed slides of the meconopsis grown at Inverewe Garden between 1973 and 1983 when he was head gardener. Tom Shearer spoke about his successful experience with the vegetative propagation of meconopsis. He has found that division of clumps and replanting of the divisions is best done in the third week of August rather than in early spring as is often recommended.

Mervyn Kessell, on behalf of the Meconopsis Group, expressed the gratitude of the Group to the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh for setting aside a bed in their nursery to be maintained as an Identification Trial Bed for several years. (The RBGE also kindly made available the Conference Room for the inaugural meeting.) There has been a very pleasing response from Group members for the request for the donation of plants with purported names to be included in the Identification Trial. About two dozen members have already contributed about 120 plants and a few further contributors have promised more plants which will be added to the Trial next spring.

It was agreed that the Group co-ordinators should take on the task of forming an Assessment Team. The plan is that the latter will inspect the plants at suitable intervals during the growing seasons. In this way, with all the plants growing in close proximity in the same area, we hope that it will be possible to sort out identical plants, and then agree on the name that should be given to each name-worthy clone or cultivar. It is intended that the results of the work will in due course be published. In the meantime, a summary of the proceedings of the inaugural meeting will be compiled by Evelyn Stevens and distributed to all members of the Group.

The Joint Group Co-ordinators would like to hear from anyone who is not yet a member, but who would like to join the Group. The date of the next meeting in 1999 has not yet been decided, but will be intimated in due course. Finally, we would like to thank all those who have given us encouragement by joining the Group and who came to the inaugural meeting. We would also welcome any comments or suggestions - to be addressed to Evelyn Stevens.
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